USDA Equity Commission and Agriculture Subcommittee

Public Meeting #1: February 28, 2022

Meeting Minutes

Equity Commission Members			
Co-Chair Bronaugh	✓	Mireya Loza	✓
Co-Chair Rodriguez	✓	Charlie Rawls	✓
Shorlette Ammons	✓	Dr. Ronald Rainey	✓
Todd Corley	✓	Dr. Hazell Reed	✓
Ertharin Cousin	✓	Shirley Sherrod	✓
Derrick Johnson	✓	Poppy Sias-Hernandez	✓
Yvonne Lee	✓	Rick Smith	✓
Elizabeth Lower-Basch	✓	Toni Stanger-McLaughlin	✓
Agriculture Subcommittee Members			
Dr. Gina Eubanks	✓	Gary Matteson	✓
Janssen Hang	✓	Dr. Alexis Racelis	✓
PJ Haynie	✓	Russell Redding	✓
Savi Horne	✓	Shari Rogge-Fidler	✓
Michelle Hughes	✓	Dr. Jennie Stephens	✓
Kari Jo Lawrence	✓	Sarah Vogel	✓
Erica Lomeli Corcoran	✓		

1. Opening of Meeting

- Designated Federal Officer (DFO) Hernandez opened the meeting.
- Secretary Vilsack began his opening remarks by expressing gratitude for all members, the Co-Chairs, and internal USDA staff. He acknowledged the Department has a history that he is "not particularly proud of" as it relates to discrimination. He provided an overview of previous efforts that were focused on "righting the wrongs of the past" and resolving claims. He noted that this effort is to find out how USDA's processes "work or do not work" today to advance equity and provide access to programs, and whether or not there is still intentional or unintentional discrimination. The Secretary expressed hope for a set of recommendations that are actionable to prevent wrongs in the future and hold USDA accountable to the recommendations in the future.
- **Deputy Secretary Jewel Bronaugh (Co-Chair)** thanked the Equity Commission, the Agriculture Subcommittee members, and the public for attending the meeting. She echoed the hope that the Commission can make recommendations that are actionable for

USDA to achieve systemic change. She acknowledged the "forward leaning" nature of the Commission yet also recognized that people have personal grievances and complaints against USDA. She provided contact information for filing personal grievances or complaints and encouraged the public to engage with the Commission through the public comment process.

- Co-Chair Arturo S. Rodriguez expressed gratitude for the opportunity to serve as Co-Chair of this Commission. He acknowledged the diversity and knowledge of the individuals serving on the Commission and noted the responsibility to provide recommendations to overcome discrimination, including that involving farmworkers, that has been going on for all too long in the agriculture industry.
- All members in attendance introduced themselves by stating their name and organization.

2. Overview of Governance (see Meeting Slides for content)

- **DFO Hernandez** provided a summary of the orientation all members of the Equity Commission and Agriculture Subcommittee completed prior to the meeting.
- **DFO Hernandez** read through the slides on "Roles and Responsibilities," to include those of the DFO, Co-Chairs, and Commission Members.
- **Co-Chair Bronaugh** spoke to the slides on the "Background on the History of Discrimination at USDA, Definitions, Legislation and Authority."
- **Co-Chair Rodriguez** read through the slides about the "Equity Commission's Purpose, Goals, Roles and Responsibilities, and Timeline and Deliverables."
- **DFO Hernandez** facilitated a question-and-answer session with members.
 - Member Sias-Hernandez asked about the plan for sharing both the public comment, written and spoken, with the Subcommittee and the broader Commission. DFO Hernandez will make sure that each member of the Commission receives all public comments received. All public comments, including the chat, will also be posted to the website.
 - Member Rainey inquired if there is a report of the actions taken or not taken from the recommendations of the Jackson-Lewis assessment. Deputy Secretary Bronaugh committed to following up and providing information to the Commission.
 - Member Lee requested immigration status be included in the coverage group on the definition slide for systemic equity. Member Lee asked how we can help emerging communities who may not be connected to the USDA services. DFO Hernandez responded with the website (usda.gov/equity-commission) and email equitycommission@usda.gov and reminded everyone that all public meetings will be accessible to the public and the public can submit comments for the record via email.
 - Member Stanger-McLaughlin asked about the authority of members to request information from various offices within USDA. DFO Hernandez will be the point of contact for any information or contact information needed from other offices within USDA and will provide any information requested to the members.

- Member Cousin asked about the opportunity for interim recommendations from the Commission to ensure we have appropriate input to the ongoing activity of the government. Deputy Secretary Bronaugh responded by saying that as recommendations emerge, the Commission can submit them for consideration and the Department will immediately consider for action.
- o **Member Lomeli Corcoran** mentioned the need to recognize farmworker equity and ensure that the Commission focuses on accessibility for farmworkers as well. She also mentioned the importance of language website accessibility.
- Member Horne mentioned another report: the Federation of Southern Rural Cooperatives wrote a report that led to the Jackson-Lewis report. She emphasized the need to read this as well and mentioned the outcomes from the report included some progress. She noted the need to find out why more of recommendations were not included.
- **Member Haynie** asked for more information about the amount of time it will take for the Commission's recommendations to be implemented.
- o **Member Corley** asked how we approach transparency to ensure that people see the work we are doing.
- Member Ammons inquired about how the public and/or Commission could receive a copy and status update of previous committees' recommendations and if there was a specific process the Commission could take to re-recommend previous recommendations. DFO Hernandez stated she would ensure USDA did an analysis on the status of recommendations.
- Member Rawls suggested that the Commission could benefit from staying closely tied to the 2501 partners (or the expanded version) and the work going on by these external partners.
- Member Reed cautioned members that many people living in rural communities
 do not have access to broadband and that the Commission and USDA should keep
 this in mind when encouraging public feedback and participation.
- Member Cousin expanded on Member Reed's comment and expressed hope that the Commission and USDA can find a way to provide access to the public who does not have access to the internet.
- o **Member Horne** called attention to the need for USDA programs and loans to look beyond credit and, instead, look at the programs small farmers are pursuing.
- Member Smith called attention to the barriers that small farmers face in terms of accessing resources, including broadband and limited resources/time to research and access programs. Member Smith called on the Commission to think about how to bring programs to small farmers.
- Member Stanger-McLaughlin brought up her previous experience in FACA committees and as a federal employee to suggest the Commission should approach recommendations using the language used by internal departments and that recommendations can be split into what is administrative and what is congressional.

- Member Sherrod recalled her grassroots experience to show the need for the Commission to go to stakeholders in-person and be intentional about changes.
- Member Lower-Basch stated that larger administrative systems focused on equity can sometimes make it difficult to receive two-way communication to and from stakeholders.

3. Administrative Break

4. USDA Equity Perspectives

Dr. DeWayne Goldmon, Senior Advisor for Equity read directly from some historical reports and highlighted several key facts on the history of inequity of Black Farmers.

- Starting with the initial 1965 report by the US Commission on Civil Rights, there is documentation to show how Black farmers and later other minority farmers have suffered from longstanding inequities in accessing USDA programs and services.
- Chronic problems have been documented due to exclusion of racial minorities in USDA employment and on locally elected committees and boards.
- Limited access to loans, restrictions in dollar amounts, and inaccessibility to servicing options have fueled a self-fulfilling prophecy that minority farmers are irresponsible and incapable of managing diversified, sustainable operations.
- Similar problems have been documented in subsequent reports and recommendations to address these disparities are needed.

5. Public Oral Comment

- Members of the public who registered prior to February 21st and indicated the desire to address the Commission were given time to provide oral comments:
 - o Joseph Davis
 - John Jamerson
 - o Joe James
 - Atalie Maxwell
 - o Brooke Sinclair
 - Nikki Nesbary

6. Agriculture Subcommittee Charge [see meeting slides]

- **DFO Cecilia Hernandez** introduced Deputy Secretary Bronaugh to present the "Agriculture Subcommittee's Purpose, Role, and Prospective Goals."
- Deputy Secretary Bronaugh stated the Agriculture Subcommittee will be charged with
 providing recommendations on issues and concerns related to agriculture and on how to
 optimize USDA programs to advance equity. She also outlined the goals and roles and
 responsibilities of the subcommittee in greater detail. Deputy Secretary Bronaugh then
 opened the Q&A session for members.

- Member Lomeli Corcoran spoke on the need to prioritize accurate and up-todate data collection. Member Lomeli Corcoran offered to provide data her organization has collected on farmworkers. DFO Hernandez offered to share this data with the other members of the Commission and Subcommittee.
- Member Lawrence spoke on the need to prioritize enhancing customer service at USDA and providing more time for local office staff to conduct one-on-one customer service. Deputy Secretary Bronaugh responded in agreement on this prioritization and mentioned how the Subcommittee can help provide recommendations quickly on this in coordination with the equity action plans currently underway at USDA.
- Member Smith spoke to the need for clarification regarding performance measurement of USDA field staff. He recommended the need for performance to be measured based on program delivery success.
- Member Corley asked for best practices in recommending prioritizations and how the Commission can work with Subcommittees to coordinate shared outcomes and work in step with each other. Deputy Secretary Bronaugh recommended that prioritizing actions that can be taken now and serve as the foundation for future actions would be the place to start.
- o **Member Horne** mentioned her interest in prioritizing civil rights actions. She spoke to the need for tracking information on the source of civil rights complaints and improving this process.
- Member Johnson spoke to the need to prioritize the actions that will have a long-term impact on USDA program equity and accessibility that will last through administration change. He spoke on the need to create more transparency and level opportunities to serve on rural/housing development boards.
- Member Vogel spoke to her experience litigating against USDA. She recommended that USDA and the heads of the Department of Justice (DOJ) communicate while handling lawsuits to achieve change.
- Member Racelis highlighted the requirement for dialogue in the decision-making process for the Commission and the Subcommittees. He spoke to the fact that access to financial, social, economic, and cultural capital is required to advance this mission. He emphasized the need to focus on farmworker rights to solve these problems.
- Member Rogge-Fidler spoke to her understanding that the critical starting place from her experience is access to capital. She spoke to the prioritization to focus geographically on the states where people need these resources the most. Co-Chair Rodriguez expressed his desire to see the information on concentration of minority farmers and his support for focusing resources on those areas. Member Sias-Hernandez added her desire to see the type of action (executive, legislative, or administrative).
- Member Cousin spoke to the need for more clarity in the work process for both the Commission and the Subcommittee and she expressed the need for addressing

- access to capital and financing as a prioritization. Additionally, Member Cousin expressed her opinion that the need for additional subcommittees is immediate.
- o **Member Lower-Basch** spoke to the need to assess past attempts to address obstacles and learn from them in the Commission's recommendations.
- **Member Redding** spoke to the question of where the Commission places its energy. He recommended modifying the 8th objective to include state committees. He also suggested adding addressing data gaps and the need to consider how to address the new generation of farmers outside the traditional systems.
- Member Hang spoke to his thoughts that the Subcommittee should focus on the culture within USDA and the need for a clear line of communications for top-down and bottom-up communication. He recommended that system change is needed to address the systemic racism at play.
- Member Rawls focused on the need to prioritize culture and access to technical assistance alongside structural program design.
- Member Stephens suggested the Commission establish task groups, add more robust/equal data, and review former suggestions among previous work groups to start prioritizing Subcommittee goals.
- o **Member Stanger-McLaughlin** spoke to the impact that a single person can have in USDA. She encouraged research and the assignment of staff members to certain focus-areas to inform the creation of future subcommittees.
- Member Vogel spoke to a potential impact the Subcommittee can have on influencing state agriculture departments to influence state organizations to ensure they adjust programs to reach underserved communities.
- Member Smith requested further data on the crop/farming type based on state.
 DFO Hernandez will provide this data.

7. Commission Discussion of Action Items and Next Steps

- **DFO Hernandez** opened the floor to closing remarks from the members.
- **Member Cousin** thanked DFO and Co-Chairs for their duties. She also stressed the importance of doing the meeting in person the next time. It would be necessary to engage person-to-person to get the best set of recommendations possible. She wants the recommendations and solutions to last through multiple administrations.
- **Member Rainey** spoke to the value of being transparent using the chat comments as an example of the openness needed to be trusted by the public. He also talked to the remarks by Dr. Goldmon concerning housing disparities amongst other huge barriers for disadvantaged communities.
- **Member Lomeli** talked about farmworkers issues. She does not want us to forget that as we look to solve rancher and farmer challenges.
- **Member Eubanks** expressed her desire to lift up the farmer and make sure that we give assistance to farmers and corresponding farmworkers. She noted the need for local input on the issues and emphasized that Trust, Transparency and Transformation is the key to all this work.

- Member Stanger-Mclaughlin stated that her organization was birthed out of the class action lawsuit settlement. She expressed the need to hear from underserved communities and address complaints that have already been made.
- **Member Horne** thanked the DFO for her care and attention to the members and the agenda. She noted this will help the agency rebuild trust. She recommended a data gathering of outstanding Civil Rights complaints. She also recommended the Commission continue to get info from the public to inform discussions. She noted that trust is the biggest barrier.
- **Member Lee** echoed gratitude for the DFO and noted that she will be requesting a lot of follow up information.
- **Member Sias-Hernandez** would like the Commission to look at the past to inform the future objectives. She noted the Commission should look for systemic change opportunities to leverage what has been done and use legal issues as a force for change.
- **Member Corley** expressed a desire for all members to work with each other. He noted that all members should look for ways to come together with partners who they don't traditionally work with so together, the Commission can make some structural changes.
- Co-Chair Bronaugh expressed gratitude for the DFO and many people within USDA who have been supporting the standup and work of the Commission. She noted the request from members for data and the status of recommendations from historical reports; she committed to providing the information so members can see what the gaps and obstacles have been, as well as the opportunities. She also reinforced what she heard from members about the need to engage with people and the communities served; she committed to trying to have face-to-face meetings so the Commission can hear directly from people where they live. She reiterated her personal commitment to this Commission and the sincerity of the Secretary and President around the importance of this work and the commitment to take action.
- **Co-Chair Rodriguez** echoed everything Co-Chair Bronaugh stated and expressed additional gratitude for the commitment of the members for staying on video as a way of building trust. He noted the significance of the fact that this is the first time a representative of farmworkers has been invited to a Commission like this. He is looking forward to being a part of the Commission as Co-Chair to share, learn, and figure out how to correct some of the wrongs of the past and to create a new path for the future. He expressed hope that at the end of the two-year period, the Commission could feel they achieved something and made a difference.
- **DFO Hernandez** reminded everyone that written comments could still be provided until March 15th via email to (equitycommission@usda.gov) and that all comments, minutes, and documents will be posted to the Equity Commission website. She announced that the next public meeting will be in May and there will be a Federal Register Notice issued at least 15 days before. It will be a hybrid meeting. She also thanked everyone—members and the public—for their participation and work.
- **DFO Hernandez** adjourned the meeting.

ADJOURN